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1. Introduction
Electronic publication and the use of hypertext have been the sub-
ject of CAA papers for some years as the medium has developed
(e.g. Ryan 1995). The purpose of this particular paper is to dis-
cuss the use of electronic publication in archaeology at present. In
order to do this it will focus upon the transformation of a hard
copy excavation report into an online hypertext document. It raises
the question of whether this type of online report can be struc-
tured in such a way as to allow the reader to control and reinter-
pret the data presented. It covers the ability to include additional
archive material from excavations, such as an online finds data-
base, as well as clickable maps, plans and additional images. It
attempts to compare the time taken to produce an online report in
comparison to a traditional one and assess the longterm viability
of an electronic report.

The internet strand of electronic publication has become more
accepted with the appearance of journals such as Internet Archae-
ology, a peer reviewed electronic journal for archaeology which
was first published in 1996 (Heyworth et al. 1996). There are now
also web-sites offering information on on-going excavations
(Hodder 1999), as well as guides for the public on popular tourist
attractions. It seems, therefore, only a small step to start publish-
ing excavation reports on the internet. As has been done on a few
occasions so far both in Internet Archaeology (Wickham-Jones
1998) and on other excavation specific web-sites.

Using the Internet as a medium for publication provides new pos-
sibilities for the presentation of information. Conceptually this is
not only in the way that the content of a document can differ i.e.
more images, dynamic web pages etc. but it also enables the text,
which can be exactly the same between a document in print and a
document online, to be read in a different way. This is the differ-
ence between a linear document that is presented with a very rigid
structure and a non-linear document that is basically a collection
of pages that can be tied together in any number of ways.

It would appear however that the medium is not being used to its
full. The amount of information presented on the Internet as if it
was still a paper publication is huge. The two most usual ap-
proaches are to put the text into one large HTML page, with a

linked contents list at the beginning, or not to present the docu-
ment as HTML at all, but as a PDF file.

The motivation behind these two methods of electronic publica-
tion appears to be the desire to retain a traditional look to the
document and also to allow it to be printed easily. It is well known
that many people prefer to read text on paper as opposed to on
screen, and that true hypertext documents can be seen as imprac-
tical as a publication medium because of the number of HTML
pages there are to print out.

2. Aims of case study
The main aims of this case study were to create an online version
of an excavation report, to expand on the information usually avail-
able in these reports and to change the format of that information.
This was done in an attempt to demonstrate that the Internet is a
useful medium for the publication of archaeological research, and
that it is able to make information available to more people in a
more user-friendly fashion.

The excavation report of the Anglian and Anglo-Scandinavian
settlement at Cottam B, East Yorkshire was selected for this exer-
cise. The excavation was carried out under the direction of Dr
Julian Richards with a team from the University of York, UK. The
online version of the report contains aspects that it was not possi-
ble to include in the hard copy version, i.e. a finds database, col-
our images, clickable maps and plans and post-excavation spe-
cialist reports in their entirety.

The excavation report was not originally intended for electronic
publication and the traditional text report is published in the Ar-
chaeological Journal (in press). The traditional report follows a
very rigid linear structure: the presentation of all the supporting
data, followed by a discussion of the evidence and ending with a
conclusion gathered from the facts. An online, hypertext version
of such a report would not take full advantage of the medium if it
did not change this structure. Hypertext allows links to be inserted
in the text or within images, which if followed will expand upon
the point of that text, or image. Another aim was, consequently, to
reformat the report to suit the hypertext medium and to allow the
reader to chose his or her own, possibly non-linear, path through
the text.
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These aims are all to do with the presentation of the excavation
report. There are, however, other aspects to this exercise: how
difficult is it to create an online excavation report? How long does
it take to transform information intended for archive into a form
ready for presentation? Once this has been achieved, how many
people will actually use this form of the report, and how does one
prevent it from becoming outdated and unusable?

3. Description of the Online Excavation
Report

3.1. Structure of report
The first thing the reader sees when accessing the report is the
title page (figure 1). It is made to be eye-catching, the electronic
equivalent of “glossy”. The page contains the title, the authors, a
picture of the site and four buttons giving access to the report
itself. They give four different ways into the report:

• “Report” leads to the main path through the text.

• “Navigation” takes you to the “contents” page, it is a pic-
torial version which attempts to give a two dimensional
impression of the links between the sections of the report
(figure 3).

• “Finds Database” takes you to the query page of the data-
base, from there you can pick the criteria you wish to search
by and access the results.

• “Location Maps” leads to a sequence of clickable maps
showing the location of the site at different scales.

The report has been structured as to avoid linearity, but the text
does need to progress and contain some sense of order. To this
end there is a directed path through the report, which although it
is only basic, gives it a necessary backbone; something for the
rest of the report to hang from. The non-linearity comes in the
way that text is linked to illustrations and back to text, or to other
illustrations.

The main path shown in the online version (figure 3) differs slightly
from that of the hard copy report (figure 2).

This is because the online version is able to escape from the en-
forced linearity experienced by the original, and support a lay-
ered presentation. The main part of any report is the discussion
and interpretation of the findings. It does, however, have to have
supporting evidence. So the options available to print publication
are either to include many introductory sections or many appen-
dices, or both. This is where the ability to layer a hypertext docu-
ment is useful. The main text of the report can be presented obvi-
ously, with all the detail hidden underneath. Consequently figure
three illustrates the main path through the text; “Summary”, “In-

Figure 1: The title page.
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Figure 2: The contents page of the hard copy report.
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troduction”, “Location”, “Discussion”, “Conclusion”, “Acknowl-
edgements” and “Bibliography”. The reader is told what the re-
port is, what it is about, where it is, and then you get to the main
interpretation of the site, without having to go through the more
detailed areas of the report. The reader, however, may want to
look at certain detail; hypertext makes that possible, through links
to the areas of the report which are left out of the main path. This
non-linearity is illustrated by the site-map or navigation page (fig-
ure 3).

The orginal idea was to make a more concise version of the tradi-
tional contents page (figure 2) into a frame at the side of the screen.
This would have made navigation easy for the reader. However
this did not seem feasible considering the size of contents list, and
would force the report into a linear format. Instead a more picto-
rial form of contents page was opted for. It works by each label
acting as a link to that section, and every section is represented in
it. Although this form of contents page does not show every link
between sections, it is able to give the reader more of an impres-
sion of the links between different areas of the report, than the
traditional list would. The pictorial contents page also highlights
the main path through the text.

Another aid to navigation was the inclusion of a frame at the bot-
tom of the page containing the four buttons from the title page as
well as a “home” button to allow the reader to go back to the
beginning (figure 4). The combination of this small frame of navi-
gation buttons and the “contents” or navigation page allows the

reader enough freedom to roam the text as they please, and to
access all pages with ease.

The database is the section of the report which differs most from
the text version of the report. It allows the reader to query the
small finds from the fieldwalking, metaldetecting and excavation
at the site. There are three main pages that the reader sees, the
query page (figure 5), the basic results page (figure 6), and the
more detailed results page (figure 7). This allows the reader to
drill down into the data gaining more detailed information with
each “click”. This is a theme which runs through the report as a
whole allowing the reader to access information that matches their
understanding or interest.

The results tables contain links to pictures of the artefacts and
more detailed information from the specialist finds reports. It is

Figure 3: The contents page of the online report.

Figure 4: The navigation frame.

Figure 5: The query page.
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also possible to link from sections of the text to results of particu-
lar queries, or individual database entries. This is one of the great
advantages of having an online database in an excavation report.
It does away with the need for lengthy descriptions and tables in
the text. It also, of course, allows the reader to gain access to
information not usually available.

4. Advantages and disadvantages of
electronic publication
Having described the basic format of the electronic report, in this
section I will discuss the methods used to create the report and
any advantages or limitations I encountered using these methods.

4.1. Images
Images are a clear way in which an online report can transcend a
hard copy one. It is easier to include colour images online than it
is in print, due to the cost of colour printing. Also the amount of
images is not limited by page limits. Images used online can also
be “active” as is demonstrated by the clickable maps. The only
limitation online is the amount of time it takes to download a web
page containing many images. The online report does contain some
large images, i.e. excavation plans, but they are not included in
line with the text but are in separate pages to speed up access.

The images used are of various types, mostly scanned from pho-
tographs and drawings although some have been generated elec-
tronically i.e. by a GIS. The production of these images was time
consuming and even those that were scanned from images intended
for the print publication had to be cleaned and modified for use
on the web.

The excavation plans were originally digitised using AutoCAD,
with the intention of combining them with the geophysics, crop-
marks and the excavation plans. The display of AutoCAD files
was not possible however without the use of a plug-in, such as
AutoDesk WHIP! or Voloview Express, which would reduce the
accessibility of the information to many readers of the web docu-
ment.

The ability to include more images in an electronic publication is
an advantage but the more which are included, the more time it
takes to create them, whether it is by digitisation, scanning or by

using a GIS. If scanning or digitising, the quality of the original
also effects the time involved. Equally, it also takes time for an
illustrator to draw publication pictures. Images are time consum-
ing to produce for both Internet and print publication. Internet
images are generally colour and there are more of them but they
are at a lower resolution; with printed images the situation is re-
versed: fewer, black and white line drawings, but of better quality.

4.2. Additional material - archive/specialist
reports
It is another well known advantage of online publication that disc
space is not as restrictive as the number of pages in a print publi-
cation - therefore the publication of the whole of specialist re-
ports is possible, rather than a simple summary. Although a lim-
ited number of readers may be interested in the whole report, at
least if it is in electronic form the data within it can be extracted
and reused.

4.3. Clickable maps
Clickable maps are a particular characteristic of electronic docu-
ments. They create a dynamic and spatial appearance to other-
wise static illustrations. They are used in the sequence of location
maps, which allow the reader to “zoom in” to the excavations and
also to link to discussion of the images.

There are also basic distribution maps in which the reader is able
to link to the database from individual finds in this case study.
These distribution maps were created using the GIS software ARC/
INFO and imported as images, so they do not provide the func-
tionality of a GIS, although that can be implemented with more
time.

Another use of the clickable map is in the Navigation page. The
relation between pages in text was more easily portrayed using

Figure 6: The basic results page.

Figure 7: The detailed results page.
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this method than it would have been with a list of text as shown in
figure 3.

4.4. The database
The database allows the illustration of points made throughout
the text and also lets the reader interrogate the data themselves.
The report allows easy access to the database, from references to
finds in the text and also, from individual database entries to de-
scriptions in the specialist reports. It also links to illustrations of
the artefacts where available.

The database runs on MySQL (http://web.mysql.com/) and is dis-
played on the web using a perl script called WDBI (Web DataBase
Interface) (http://www.wdbi.net/). As the database is run by a cgi-
script it is not client dependent, and so will run on any browser
that is able to deal with HTML forms.

An online database is a feature that is only available in an elec-
tronic report and is one of the major advantages of using this type
of publication. It makes a report more of an archive or research
tool than a simple publication.

4.5. Archive stability
HTML provides a stable archival format; anything more propri-
etary is going to need more care and migration if it is to survive
the years.

A last aspect of electronic publication is the need for the report to
remain in a fixed place on the Internet. A most unfortunate char-
acteristic of Internet publication at present is the transitory nature
of web pages. References quoting web pages soon go out of date
and all that is found is that wonderful “404 Page not found er-
ror”... This is not good practise and is where the Archaeology
Data Service is essential to Archaeology.

5. Conclusions
An electronic excavation report is able to include more data and
present it in a greater variety of formats than a traditional form of
publication. There is a greater ability to see information from per-
spectives chosen by the reader, rather than being solely directed
by the authors argument. An excavation report cannot be com-
pletely non-linear and reader directed but can offer more paths
through the text than are available in a traditional publication.

The use of Internet technology allows a wider range of
presentational characteristics, such as the finds database, the
clickable maps and the use of more images, as well as GIS based
techniques of displaying spatial distribution. The simple techniques
are easy to use although they can be time consuming to create and
maintain. The one major disadvantage in comparison to a printed
volume is the need to maintain and upgrade the report as time

passes and technology advances. However, it is possible to make
this form of publication into both the archive and the publication
if suitable file formats are used. It is also accessible to more peo-
ple as an online report, as it is possible to access a web page from
anywhere in the world. Both access and archival ability are very
much dependent on the file formats used and the software needed
to display any proprietory formats. Therefore the use of formats
requiring plug-ins reduces access and should be carefully consid-
ered.

As the Internet becomes more widely used, this form of publica-
tion is certain to grow, as it is an effective way of disseminating
information. Digital archives, like the ADS, are likely to become
the libraries of the 21st Century, because digital information is
more difficult to preserve as the growth of technology acceler-
ates.
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